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                                     PART I

              INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE SECTION 10(A) PROSPECTUS

      The documents containing the information required by Part I (plan
information and registrant information) will be sent or given to employees as
specified by Rule 428(b) (1). Such documents need not be filed with the
Securities and Exchange Commission ("Commission") either as part of this
Registration Statement or as prospectuses or prospectus supplements pursuant to
Rule 424. These documents and the documents incorporated by reference in the
registration statement pursuant to Item 3 of Part II of this form, taken
together, constitute a prospectus that meets the requirements of Section 10(a)
of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

                                     PART II

               INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT

ITEM 3. INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

     There are incorporated herein by reference the following documents
heretofore filed by the Company with the Commission:

      (a) Our Annual Report on Form 10-K, and amendments thereto on Form 10-K/A,
for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001;

      (b) Our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended March
31, 2002; and,

      (c) The description of our Common Stock included in our registration
statement on Form 8-A filed July 18, 1995 (Reg. No. 0-26434) and as amended by
Form 8-A/A filed August 4, 1995, under the Exchange Act.

     All documents filed by the Company with the Commission pursuant to Sections
13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act subsequent to the date of this
Prospectus and prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment indicating that
such Shares have been sold, or deregistering all of the Shares that, at the time
of such post-effective amendment, remain unsold, shall be deemed to be
incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement and to be a part hereof
from the date of filing of such documents (the "Incorporated Documents");
provided, however, the documents enumerated above or subsequently filed by the
Registrant under such Sections of the Exchange Act in each year during which the
offering made by the Registration Statement is in effect prior to the filing
with the Commission of the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K covering such
year shall not be Incorporated Documents to be incorporated by reference in this
Registration Statement or be a part hereof from and after the filing of such
Annual Report on Form 10-K.
      Any statement contained herein or in any document incorporated by
reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of
this Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any other
subsequently filed document, which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by
reference herein, modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so
modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded,
to constitute a part of this Registration Statement.

ITEM 4. DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

                  Not Applicable.

ITEM 5. INTERESTS OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL

                  None.

ITEM 6. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

      Section 2-418 of the Corporations and Associations Article of the
Annotated Code of Maryland provides that a Maryland corporation may indemnify
any director of the corporation and any person who, while a director of the
corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director,
officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic
corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, or other enterprise or employee
benefit plan, is made a party to any proceeding by reason of service in that
capacity unless it is established that the act or omission of the director was
material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and was committed in bad
faith or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty; or the director
actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services;
or, in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director had reasonable cause to
believe that the act or omission was unlawful. Indemnification may be against
judgments, penalties, fines, settlements, and reasonable expenses actually
incurred by the director in connection with the proceeding, but if the
proceeding was one by or in the right of the corporation, indemnification may
not be made in respect of any proceeding in which the director shall have been



adjudged to be liable to the corporation. Such indemnification may not be made
unless authorized for a specific proceeding after a determination has been made,
in the manner prescribed by the law, that indemnification is permissible in the
circumstances because the director has met the applicable standard of conduct.
On the other hand, the director must be indemnified for expenses if he has been
successful in the defense of the proceeding or as otherwise ordered by a court.
The law also prescribes the circumstances under which the corporation may
advance expenses to, or obtain insurance or similar protection for, directors.

      The law also provides for comparable indemnification for corporate
officers and agents. The Registrant's Charter provides that its directors and
officers shall, and its agents in the discretion of the Board of Directors may,
be indemnified to the fullest extent required or permitted from time to time by
the laws of Maryland.

      The Maryland General Corporation Law (the "Maryland GCL") permits the
charter of a Maryland corporation to include a provision limiting the liability
of its directors and officers to the corporation and its stockholders for money
damages except to the extent that (i) it is proved that the person actually
received an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services for the
amount of the benefit or profit in money, property or services actually
received, or (ii) a judgment or other final adjudication is entered in a
proceeding based on a finding that the person's action, or failure to act, was
the result of active and deliberate dishonesty and was material to the cause of
action adjudicated in the proceeding. The Company's Charter contains a provision
providing for elimination of the liability of its directors and officers to the
Company or its stockholders for money damages to the maximum extent permitted by
Maryland law from time to time.

ITEM 7. EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION CLAIMED

         Not applicable.

ITEM 8. EXHIBITS

         3.3.3*   Bylaws of the Registrant, dated January 24, 2002.

         5.1      Opinion of Tobin & Tobin, a professional corporation, as to
                  legality (including consent of such firm)

         8.1      Opinion of GnazzoThill, A Professional Corporation, as to
                  certain tax matters (including consent of such firm)
         10.14.5  2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan

         23.1     Consent of Tobin & Tobin (included in Exhibit 5.1)

         23.2     Consent of GnazzoThill, A Professional Corporation (included
                  in Exhibit 8.1)

         23.3     Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent
                  accountants.

         24.1     Power of Attorney (included in signature page)

- -------------

* Incorporated by reference to the correspondingly numbered exhibit to the
current report on Form 10-K filed by the Registrant with the Securities and
Exchange Commission on April 1, 2002 (Commission file no. 1-13759).

ITEM 9.  UNDERTAKINGS

(a)      The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

         (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made,
a post-effective amendment to this registration statement;

         (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the
Securities Act of 1933;

         (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the
effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective
amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a
fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement;

         (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of
distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any
material change to such information in the registration statement.

         Provided, however, that paragraphs a(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply
if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by
those paragraphs is contained in the periodic reports filed by the Registrant
pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are
incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement.



         (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the
Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be
a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona
fide offering thereof.

         (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment
any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of
the offering.

(b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of
determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the
Registrant's Annual Report pursuant to section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange
Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual
report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by
reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration
statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such
securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering
thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act
of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the
Registrant, pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant
has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission,
such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is,
therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against
such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred
or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the
successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such
director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being
registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter
has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to court of appropriate
jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public
policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of
such issue.

                                   SIGNATURES

       Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the
registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets
all of the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this
Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto
duly authorized, in the City of Mill Valley, County of Marin, State of
California, on  May 28, 2002.

                               REDWOOD TRUST, INC.

                               By: /s/ George E. Bull III
                                   ___________________________________
                               George E. Bull III
                               Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer

       We, the undersigned Directors and Officers of Redwood Trust, Inc.,
do hereby constitute and appoint George E. Bull III , Douglas B. Hansen and
Harold F. Zagunis, and each of them individually, our true and lawful
attorney[s] and agent[s], to do any and all acts and things in our name and
behalf in our capacities as directors, officers and to execute any and all
instruments for us and in our names in the capacities indicated below, which
said attorney[s] and agent[s] may deem necessary or advisable to enable said
corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any
rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission,
in connection with this Registration Statement, including specifically, but
without limitation, power and authority to sign for us or any of us in our
names and in the capacities indicated below, any and all amendments (including
post-effective amendments) hereof; and we do hereby ratify and confirm all that
the said attorneys and agents shall do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

       Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities and on the dates indicated:

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
SIGNATURE                              POSITION                                   DATE
- ---------                              --------                                   ----
<S>                                    <C>                                       <C>
/s/ George E. Bull III                 Chairman of the Board and                  May 28, 2002
- ------------------------               Chief Executive Officer and Director
George E. Bull III                     (principal executive officer)



/s/ Douglas B. Hansen                  President and Director                     May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
Douglas B. Hansen

/s/ Harold F. Zagunis                  Chief Financial Officer,                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------               Treasurer, Vice President,
Harold F. Zagunis                      Controller and Secretary
                                       (principal financial officer and
                                       principal accounting officer)

/s/ Thomas C. Brown                    Director                                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
Thomas C. Brown

/s/ Mariann Byerwalter                 Director                                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
Mariann Byerwalter

/s/ Charles J. Toeniskoetter           Director                                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
Charles J. Toeniskoetter

/s/ Richard D. Baum                    Director                                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
Richard D. Baum

/s/ David L. Tyler                     Director                                   May 28, 2002
- ------------------------
David L. Tyler
</TABLE>
                                  EXHIBIT INDEX

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
EXHIBIT NO.    DESCRIPTION OF DOCUMENT                                           PAGE NO.
- -----------    -----------------------                                           --------
<S>            <C>                                                               <C>
3.3.3*         Bylaws of the Registrant, dated January 24, 2002...........

5.1            Opinion of Tobin & Tobin, a professional
               corporation, as to legality (including consent of
               such firm).................................................

8.1            Opinion of GnazzoThill, A Professional
               Corporation, as to certain tax matters (including
               consent of such firm)......................................

10.14.5        2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan..............

23.1           Consent of Tobin & Tobin (included in Exhibit 5.1).........

23.2           Consent of GnazzoThill, A Professional
               Corporation (included in Exhibit 8.1)......................

23.3           Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent
               accountants................................................

24.1           Power of Attorney (included in signature page).............
</TABLE>

- ---------

* Incorporated by reference to the correspondingly numbered exhibit to the
current report on Form 10-K filed by the Registrant with the Securities and
Exchange Commission on April 1, 2002 (Commission file no. 1-13759).



                                                                     EXHIBIT 5.1

                           [Letterhead TOBIN & TOBIN]

                                  May 28, 2002

The Board of Directors
Redwood Trust, Inc
591 Redwood Highway
Suite 3100
Mill Valley, CA  94941

         Re:  Registration Statement on Form S-8 relative to the
              2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan

Ladies and Gentlemen

         We have acted as your counsel in connection with the registration under
the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") of the 2002
Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan, by Redwood Trust, Inc., a Maryland
corporation (the "Company"), covering an aggregate of up to 400,000 shares of
the Company's common stock, par value $0.01 per share (the "Common Stock" or the
Shares").

         This opinion is delivered in accordance with the requirements of Items
601(b)(5) and (23) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act.

         In connection with this opinion, we have examined and are familiar with
originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of
(i) the Registration Statement on Form S-8, relating to the Shares, filed with
the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities
Act on or about the date hereof (together with all exhibits thereto, the
"Registration Statement"), (ii) the Prospectus for the Shares, (iii) the Charter
of the Company, as amended, (iv) the Bylaws of the Company in effect as of the
date hereof, (v) resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Company relating
to the issuance and of the Shares and the filing and effectiveness
The Board of Directors
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of the Registration Statement, adopted at a meeting on March 21, 2002, and (vi)
a specimen of the certificates representing the Shares. We have also examined
such other documents, certificates and records as we have deemed necessary or
appropriate as a basis for the opinion set forth below.

         In our examination, we have assumed the legal capacity of all natural
persons, the genuineness of all signatures, the authenticity of all documents
submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents of all
documents submitted to us as certified, conformed or photostatic copies, and the
authenticity of the originals of such copies. As to any facts material to this
opinion which we did not independently establish or verify, we have relied upon
oral or written statements and representations of officers and other
representatives of the Company and others.

         Members of our firm are admitted to the practice of law in the States
of California, Nevada, and New York, and we do not express any opinion as to the
laws of any other jurisdictions other than the corporate laws of the State of
Maryland and the laws of the United States to the extent specifically addressed
herein.

         Based upon and subject to the foregoing, we are of the opinion that,
upon the issuance, delivery and payment therefor in the manner contemplated by
the 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan and the Resolutions, the
Common Stock sold pursuant to the terms of the 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc.
Incentive Stock Plan will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

         We consent to the filing of this opinion with the Commission as Exhibit
5.1 to Form S-8 and its incorporation by reference as an exhibit to the
Registration Statement. In giving such consent, we do not admit that we are in
the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the
Securities Act or under the rules and regulations of the Commission that relate
to that section.

         Very truly yours,

         /s/ Tobin & Tobin

Tobin Opinion and Consent Exhibit 5.1 (ISP)





                                                                     Exhibit 8.1

            [Letterhead of GnazzoThill, A Professional Corporation]

                                                                    May 28, 2002

Redwood Trust, Inc.
591 Redwood Highway
Suite 3100
Mill Valley, CA 94941

     Re: Registration Statement for 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock
         Plan

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen:

     You have requested our opinion in connection with the Registration
Statement on Form S-8, dated May 28, 2002 (together with all exhibits thereto,
the "Registration Statement") being filed by Redwood Trust, Inc. (the
"Company") with respect to its 2002 Incentive Stock Plan (the "Plan").

     We have acted as your special tax counsel in connection with the
Registration Statement and Prospectus related thereto (the "Prospectus"), and
have assisted in the preparation of the tax summary for the Prospectus. In
formulating our opinions, we have reviewed (i) the Registration Statement and
the Prospectus, (ii) the Plan, (iii) Articles of Amendment and Restatement of
the Company, as amended and supplemented to date, (iv) the Bylaws of the
Company, as amended to date, and (v) such resolutions, certificates, records,
and other documents provided by the Company as we have deemed necessary or
appropriate as a basis for the opinions set forth below. We have also reviewed
the opinion of Tobin and Tobin, a professional corporation, dated on or about
the date hereof, with respect to certain matters of Maryland law and the law of
the United States.

     In our examination, we have assumed the legal capacity of all natural
persons, the genuineness of all signatures, the authenticity of all documents
submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents of all
documents submitted to us as certified, conformed or other copies, and the
authenticity of the originals of such copies.

     In rendering our opinions, we have assumed that the transactions described
in or contemplated by the foregoing documents have been or will be consummated
in accordance with such operative documents, and that such documents accurately
reflect the material facts of such transactions. In addition, our opinions are
based on the correctness of the following specific assumptions: (i) the Plan
will be administered in accordance with its terms; and (ii) there have been no
changes in the applicable laws of the State of Maryland, the Internal Revenue
Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), the regulations promulgated thereunder
by the Treasury Department (the "Treasury Regulations"), and the
interpretations of the Code and the Treasury Regulations by the courts and the
Internal Revenue Service, all as they exist on the date of this letter. With
respect to these assumptions, it should be noted that statutes, regulations,
judicial decisions, and administrative interpretations are subject to
Redwood Trust, Inc.
May 28, 2002
Page 2

change at any time and, in some circumstances, with retroactive effect. Any
material change that is made after the date hereof in any of the foregoing
bases for our opinion could adversely affect our conclusions.

     Based on the foregiong, we are of the opinion that the statements set
forth under the caption "Federal Income Tax Consequences" in the Prospectus, to
the extent that they constitute matters of law or legal conclusions regarding
Federal income tax law, are correct in all material respects.

     Other than as expressly stated above, we express no opinion on any issue
relating to the Company, its stock or its employee compensation arrangements or
under any law other than the Federal income tax laws.

     We are furnishing this opinion to you solely in connection with the filing
of the Registration Statement and it is not to be relied upon, used,
circulated, quoted or otherwise referred to for any other purpose without our
express written permission.

     We hereby consent to the filing of this letter as Exhibit 8.1 to the
Registration Statement and to its incorporation by reference as an exhibit to
the Registration Statement. In giving our consent, we do not hereby admit that
we come within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section
7 of the Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

                                                    Very truly yours,



                                                    /s/ GnazzoThill



                                                                 EXHIBIT 10.14.5

                            2002 REDWOOD TRUST, INC.
                              INCENTIVE STOCK PLAN

SECTION 1. GENERAL PURPOSE OF PLAN; DEFINITIONS.

         The name of this plan is the 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock
Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan was adopted by the Board on March 21, 2002 and
approved by the Company's stockholders on May 9, 2002. The purpose of the Plan
is to enable the Company and its Subsidiaries to obtain and retain competent
personnel who will contribute to the Company's success by their ability,
ingenuity, and industry, to give the Company's non-employee directors a
proprietary interest in the Company, and to provide incentives to the
participating directors, officers and other key employees, and agents and
consultants, that are linked to performance measures and will therefore inure to
the benefit of all stockholders of the Company.

         For purposes of the Plan, the following terms shall be defined as set
forth below:

         (1) "Accrued DERs" means DERs with the accrual rights described in
Section 5(8).

         (2) "Administrator" means the Board, or as long as the Company is
subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as
amended, or as required under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Committee
appointed by the Board.

         (3) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.

         (4) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from
time to time, or any successor thereto.

         (5) "Committee" means the Compensation Committee of the Board, which
shall be composed entirely of individuals who meet the qualifications to be a
"Non-Employee Director" as defined in Rule 16b-3 ("Rule 16b-3") as promulgated
by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Act"), and as such Rule may be amended
from time to time, or any successor definition adopted by the Commission, or any
other Committee the Board may subsequently appoint to administer the Plan. If at
any time the Board shall not administer the Plan, then the functions of the
Board specified in the Plan shall be exercised by the Committee.

         (6) "Company" means Redwood Trust, Inc., a corporation organized under
the laws of the State of Maryland (or any successor corporation).

         (7) "Current-pay DERs" means DERs with the current-pay rights described
in Section 5(8).

         (8) "DERs" shall mean dividend equivalent rights, in the form of
Accrued DERs or Current-pay DERs.
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         (9) "Deferred Stock" means an award granted pursuant to Section 7 of
the right to receive Stock at the end of a specified deferral period or on such
other bases as the Administrator may determine.

         (10) "Disability" means permanent and total disability as determined
under the Company's disability program or policy.

         (11) "Effective Date" shall mean the date provided pursuant to Section
11.

         (12) "Eligible Employee" means an employee of the Company or any
Subsidiary, and any person to whom an offer of employment is made by the Company
or any Subsidiary, eligible to participate in the Plan pursuant to Section 4.

         (13) "Eligible Non-Employee Director" means a member of the Board or
the board of directors of any Subsidiary who is not a bona fide employee of the
Company or any Subsidiary and who is eligible to participate in the Plan
pursuant to Section 5A.

         (14) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any given date, with respect to
any awards granted hereunder, at the discretion of the Administrator and subject
to such limitations as the Administrator may impose, (A) the closing sale price
of the Stock on the next preceding business day as reported in the Western



Edition of the Wall Street Journal Composite Tape, or (B) the average of the
closing price of the Stock on each day on which the Stock was traded over a
period of up to twenty trading days immediately prior to such date, or (C) if
the Stock is not publicly traded, the fair market value of the Stock as
otherwise determined by the Administrator in the good faith exercise of its
discretion.

         (15) "GAAP" means, for any day, generally accepted accounting
principles, applied on a consistent basis, stated in the opinions and
pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of
Certified Public Accountants, or in statements and pronouncements of the
Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by another
entity or entities as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting
profession, that are applicable to the circumstances for that day.

         (16) "Incentive Stock Option" means any Stock Option intended to be
designated as an "incentive stock option" within the meaning of Section 422 of
the Code.

         (17) "Limited Stock Appreciation Right" means a Stock Appreciation
Right that can be exercised only in the event of a "Change of Control" (as
defined in Section 6 below).

         (18) "Non-Employee Director" shall have the meaning set forth in Rule
16b-3 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

         (19) "Non-Qualified Stock Option" means any Stock Option that is not an
Incentive Stock Option, including any Stock Option that provides (as of the time
such option is granted) that
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it will not be treated as an Incentive Stock Option.

         (20) "Parent Corporation" means any corporation (other than the
Company) in an unbroken chain of corporations ending with the Company, if each
of the corporations in the chain (other than the Company) owns stock possessing
50% or more of the combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the
other corporations in the chain.

         (21) "Participant" means any Eligible Employee or any consultant or
agent of the Company or any Subsidiary selected by the Committee, pursuant to
the Administrator's authority in Section 2, to receive grants of Stock Options,
DERs, Stock Appreciation Rights, Limited Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted
Stock awards, Deferred Stock awards, Performance Shares or any combination of
the foregoing, or any Eligible Non-Employee Director eligible to receive grants
of Non-Qualified Stock Options and DERs pursuant to Section 5A below.

         (22) "Prior Plan" means the Company's Amended and Restated 1994
Executive and Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan.

         (23) "Performance Share" means an award of shares of Stock granted
pursuant to Section 7 that is subject to restrictions based upon the attainment
of specified performance objectives.

         (24) "Restricted Stock" means an award granted pursuant to Section 7 of
shares of Stock, subject to restrictions that will lapse with the passage of
time or on such other bases as the Administrator may determine.

         (25) "Stock" means the common stock, $0.01 par value, of the Company.

         (26) "Stock Appreciation Right" means the right pursuant to an award
granted under Section 6 to receive an amount equal to the difference between (A)
the Fair Market Value, as of the date such Stock Appreciation Right or portion
thereof is surrendered, of the shares of Stock covered by such right or such
portion thereof, and (B) the aggregate exercise price of such right or such
portion thereof.

         (27) "Stock Option" means an option to purchase shares of Stock granted
pursuant to Section 5 or Section 5A.

         (28) "Subsidiary" means (A) any corporation (other than the Company) or
other entity whose assets and liabilities are consolidated with those of the
Company on the Company's consolidated balance sheet and (B) any other business
venture designated by the Administrator in which the Company has a significant
interest, as determined in the discretion of the Administrator.

SECTION 2. ADMINISTRATION.

         The Plan shall be administered by the Administrator, except as
otherwise expressly provided herein.



         The Administrator shall have the power and authority to grant to
Eligible Employees and consultants or agents of the Company or any Subsidiary,
pursuant to the terms of the Plan: (a) Stock Options (with or without DERs), (b)
Stock Appreciation Rights or Limited Stock Appreciation Rights, (c) Restricted
Stock, (d) Deferred Stock, (e) Performance Shares or (f) any combination of the
foregoing.
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         In addition, the Administrator shall have the authority:

         (a) to select those employees and prospective employees of the Company
or any Subsidiary who shall be Eligible Employees;

         (b) to determine whether and to what extent Stock Options (with or
without DERs), Stock Appreciation Rights, Limited Stock Appreciation Rights,
Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, Performance Shares or a combination of the
foregoing, are to be granted to Eligible Employees or any consultant or agent of
the Company or any Subsidiary hereunder;

         (c) to determine the number of shares to be covered by each such award
granted hereunder;

         (d) to determine the terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the
terms of the Plan, of any award granted hereunder (including, but not limited
to, (x) the restricted period applicable to Restricted or Deferred Stock awards
and the date or dates on which restrictions applicable to such Restricted or
Deferred Stock shall lapse during such period, and (y) the performance goals and
periods applicable to the award of Performance Shares); and

         (e) to determine the terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the
terms of the Plan, which shall govern all written instruments evidencing the
Stock Options, DERs, Stock Appreciation Rights, Limited Stock Appreciation
Rights, Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, Performance Shares or any combination
of the foregoing.

         The Administrator may designate whether any award being granted to any
Participant is intended to be "performance-based compensation" as that term is
used in Section 162(m) of the Code. Any such awards designated as
"performance-based compensation" shall be conditioned on the achievement of one
or more performance measures. The performance measures that may be used by the
Administrator for such awards shall be based on any one or more of the
following, as selected by the Administrator: revenue; revenue per employee; GAAP
earnings; taxable earnings; GAAP or taxable earnings per employee; GAAP or
taxable earnings per share (basic or diluted); operating income; total
stockholder return; dividends paid or payable; market share; profitability as
measured by return ratios, including return on revenue, return on assets, return
on equity, and return on investment; cash flow; or economic value added
(economic profit); and such criteria generally must be specified in advance and
may relate to one or any combination of two or more corporate, group, unit,
division, affiliate, or individual performances. For awards intended to be
"performance-based compensation," the grant of the awards, the establishment of
the performance measures, and the certification that the performance goals were
satisfied shall be made during the period and in the manner required under Code
Section 162(m).

         The Administrator shall have the authority, in its discretion, to
adopt, alter, and repeal such administrative rules, guidelines, and practices
governing the Plan as it shall from time to time deem advisable; to interpret
the terms and provisions of the Plan and any award issued under the Plan (and
any agreements relating thereto); and to otherwise supervise the administration
of the Plan.
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         All decisions made by the Administrator pursuant to the provisions of
the Plan shall be final and binding on all persons, including the Company, any
Subsidiaries and the Participants.

         Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no award hereunder may
be made to any Participant to the extent that, following such award, the shares
subject or potentially subject to such Participant's control (including, but not
limited to, (i) shares of the Company's equity stock owned by the Participant,
(ii) shares of Stock subject to awards granted to the Participant under the
Prior Plan (whether such awards are then exercisable or vested), (iii) Stock
Options, whether or not then exercisable, held by the Participant to purchase



additional such shares, (iv) Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, and Performance
Share awards to the Participant, whether or not then vested, and (v) Accrued
DERs credited to the Participant) would constitute more than 9.8% of the
outstanding capital stock of the Company.

SECTION 3. STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN.

         The shares of Stock for which awards may be granted under the Plan
shall be subject to the following:

         (1) Subject to the following provisions of this Section 3, the maximum
number of shares of Stock with respect to which awards may be granted to
Participants and their beneficiaries under the Plan shall be equal to the sum
of: (i) 400,000 shares of Stock; (ii) 299,064 shares of Stock available for
future awards under the Prior Plan as of March 1, 2002; (iii) any shares of
Stock that are represented by awards granted under the Prior Plan which are (A)
forfeited, expire, or are canceled without delivery of shares of Stock or (B)
settled in cash; and (iv) any shares of Stock that are represented by awards
granted under the Prior Plan which are tendered to the Company (by either actual
delivery or attestation) to satisfy the exercise price of Stock Options or the
applicable tax withholding obligation.

         (2) Any shares of Stock covered by an award that is forfeited or
canceled, or shares of stock not delivered because the award is settled in cash
or used to satisfy the applicable tax withholding obligation, shall not be
deemed to have been granted for purposes of determining the maximum number of
shares of Stock available for future awards under the Plan.

         (3) If the exercise price of any Stock Option granted under the Plan is
satisfied by tendering shares of Stock to the Company (by either actual delivery
or by attestation), only the number of shares of Stock issued net of the shares
of Stock tendered shall be deemed granted for purposes of determining the
maximum number of shares of Stock available for future awards under the Plan.

         (4) If any shares of Stock have been pledged as collateral for
indebtedness incurred by a Participant in connection with the exercise of a
Stock Option and such shares are returned to the Company in satisfaction of such
indebtedness, such shares shall be available for future awards under the Plan.
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         (5) Subject to Section 3(6), the following additional maximums are
imposed under the Plan:

                  (a) The maximum number of shares of Stock that may be the
subject of awards granted as Incentive Stock Options under the Plan shall be
500,000 shares (regardless of whether the awards are canceled, forfeited, or
re-priced or the shares subject to any such award are surrendered).

                  (b) The maximum number of shares that may be the subject of
awards granted to any one individual pursuant to Sections 5 and 6 (relating to
Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights and Limited Stock Appreciation
Rights) shall be 500,000 shares during any calendar year (regardless of whether
such awards are canceled, forfeited, or re-priced or the shares subject to any
such award are surrendered).

                  (c) No more than 500,000 shares of Stock may be the subject of
awards under the Plan granted to any one individual during any one-calendar-year
period (regardless of when such shares are deliverable or whether the awards are
forfeited, canceled, or re-priced or the shares subject to any such award are
surrendered) if such awards are intended to be "performance-based compensation"
(as the term is used for purposes of Code Section 162(m)).

                  (d) Shares of Stock issued under the Plan or covered by awards
granted under the Plan pursuant to the settlement, assumption or substitution of
outstanding awards or obligations to grant future awards as a condition of the
Company acquiring another entity shall not count against the maximum number of
shares available for future awards under the Plan.

         (6) In the event of a corporate transaction involving the Company
(including, without limitation, any stock dividend, stock split, extraordinary
cash dividend, recapitalization, reorganization, merger, consolidation,
split-up, spin-off, combination, or exchange of shares), the Administrator may
adjust awards to preserve the benefits or potential benefits of the awards.
Action by the Administrator may include: (i) adjustment of the number and kind
of shares which may be delivered under the Plan; (ii) adjustment of the number
and kind of shares subject to outstanding awards; (iii) adjustment of the
exercise price of outstanding Stock Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, and
Limited Stock Appreciation Rights; and (iv) any other adjustments that the
Administrator determines to be equitable, in its sole discretion.

SECTION 4. ELIGIBILITY.



         Officers and other key employees of the Company or Subsidiaries who are
responsible for or contribute to the management, growth, and/or profitability of
the business of the Company or its Subsidiaries and consultants and agents of
the Company or its Subsidiaries, shall be eligible to be granted Stock Options,
DERs, Stock Appreciation Rights, Limited Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted
Stock awards, Deferred Stock awards or Performance Shares hereunder. The
Participants under the Plan shall be selected from time to time by the
Administrator, in its sole discretion, from among the Eligible Employees and
consultants and agents recommended by the senior
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management of the Company, and the Administrator shall determine, in its sole
discretion, the number of shares covered by each award; provided, however, that
Eligible Non-Employee Directors shall only be eligible to receive Stock Options
as provided in Section 5A and provided further, however, that any grant made to
any person to whom an offer of employment is made shall cease to be effective
unless such person accepts such offer and commences employment with the Company
or any Subsidiary within 90 days after the date of the grant.

SECTION 5. STOCK OPTIONS.

         Stock Options may be granted alone or in addition to other awards
granted under the Plan, including DERs as described in Section 5(8). Any Stock
Option granted under the Plan shall be in such form as the Administrator may
from time to time approve, and the provisions of Stock Option awards need not be
the same with respect to each optionee. Recipients of Stock Options shall enter
into a stock option agreement with the Company, in such form as the
Administrator shall determine, which agreement shall set forth, among other
things, the exercise price of the option, the term of the option and provisions
regarding exercisability of the option granted thereunder.

         The Stock Options granted under the Plan may be of two types: (i)
Incentive Stock Options and (ii) Non-Qualified Stock Options.

         The Administrator shall have the authority under this Section 5 to
grant any optionee (except Eligible Non-Employee Directors) Incentive Stock
Options, Non-Qualified Stock Options, or both types of Stock Options (in each
case with or without DERs, Stock Appreciation Rights, or Limited Stock
Appreciation Rights), provided, however, that Incentive Stock Options may not be
granted to any individual who is not an employee of the Company or its
Subsidiaries. To the extent that any Stock Option does not qualify as an
Incentive Stock Option, it shall constitute a separate Non-Qualified Stock
Option. More than one option may be granted to the same optionee and be
outstanding concurrently hereunder.

         Stock Options granted under the Plan shall be subject to the following
terms and conditions and shall contain such additional terms and conditions, not
inconsistent with the terms of the Plan, as the Administrator shall deem
desirable:

         (1) Option Price. The option price per share of Stock purchasable under
a Stock Option shall be determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion
at the time of grant but shall not be less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of
the Stock on such date, and shall not, in any event, be less than the par value
of the Stock. If an employee owns or is deemed to own (by reason of the
attribution rules applicable under Section 425(d) of the Code) more than 10% of
the combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent
Corporation or Subsidiary and an Incentive Stock Option is granted to such
employee, the option price of such Incentive Stock Option (to the extent
required by the Code at the time of grant) shall be no less than 110% of the
Fair Market Value of the Stock on the date such Incentive Stock Option is
granted.

         (2) Option Term. The term of each Stock Option shall be fixed by the
Administrator,
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but no Stock Option shall be exercisable more than ten years after the date such
Stock Option is granted; provided, however, that if an employee owns or is
deemed to own (by reason of the attribution rules of Section 425(d) of the Code)
more than 10% of the combined voting power of all classes of stock of the
Company or any Parent Corporation or Subsidiary and an Incentive Stock Option is
granted to such employee, the term of such Incentive Stock Option (to the extent
required by the Code at the time of grant) shall be no more than five years from



the date of grant.

         (3) Exercisability. Stock Options shall be exercisable at such time or
times and subject to such terms and conditions as shall be determined by the
Administrator at or after grant. The Administrator may provide, in its
discretion, that any Stock Option shall be exercisable only in installments, and
the Administrator may waive such installment exercise provisions at any time in
whole or in part based on such factors as the Administrator may determine, in
its sole discretion. To the extent not exercised, installments shall accumulate
and be exercisable in whole or in part at any time after becoming exercisable
but not later than the date the Stock Option expires.

         (4) Method of Exercise. Subject to Section 5(3), Stock Options may be
exercised in whole or in part at any time during the option period, by giving
written notice of exercise to the Company specifying the number of shares to be
purchased, accompanied by payment in full of the purchase price in cash or its
equivalent as determined by the Administrator. The Administrator may also permit
a Participant to elect to pay the exercise price upon the exercise of a Stock
Option by irrevocably authorizing a third party to sell shares of Stock (or a
sufficient portion of the shares) acquired upon exercise of the Stock Option and
remit to the Company a sufficient portion of the sale proceeds to pay the entire
exercise price and any tax withholding resulting from such exercise. As
determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion, payment in whole or in
part may also be made by surrendering unrestricted Stock already owned by the
optionee, or, in the case of the exercise of a Non-Qualified Stock Option,
Restricted Stock, or Performance Shares subject to an award hereunder (based, in
each case, on the Fair Market Value of the Stock on the date the option is
exercised); provided, however, that in the case of an Incentive Stock Option,
the right to make payment in the form of already owned shares may be authorized
only at the time of grant. Any payment in the form of stock already owned by the
optionee may be effected by use of an attestation form approved by the
Administrator. If payment of the option exercise price of a Non-Qualified Stock
Option is made in whole or in part in the form of Restricted Stock or
Performance Shares, the shares received upon the exercise of such Stock Option
(to the extent of the number of shares of Restricted Stock or Performance Shares
surrendered upon exercise of such Stock Option) shall be restricted in
accordance with the original terms of the Restricted Stock or Performance Share
award in question, except that the Administrator may direct that such
restrictions shall apply only to that number of shares equal to the number of
shares surrendered upon the exercise of such option. An optionee shall generally
have the rights to dividends and other rights of a stockholder with respect to
shares subject to the option only after the optionee has given written notice of
exercise, has paid in full for such shares, and, if requested, has given the
representation described in paragraph (1) of Section 11.

         (5) Loans. The Company may make loans available to Stock Option holders
in
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connection with the exercise of outstanding options granted under the Plan, as
the Administrator, in its discretion, may determine. Such loans shall (i) be
evidenced by promissory notes entered into by the Stock Option holders in favor
of the Company, (ii) be subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this
Section 5(5) and such other terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the
Plan, as the Administrator shall determine, and (iii) bear interest at such rate
as the Administrator shall determine. In no event may the principal amount of
any such loan exceed the sum of (x) the exercise price less the par value of the
shares of Stock covered by the option, or portion thereof, exercised by the
holder, and (y) any federal, state, and local income tax attributable to such
exercise. The initial term of the loan, the schedule of payments of principal
and interest under the loan, the extent to which the loan is to be with or
without recourse against the holder with respect to principal or interest and
the conditions upon which the loan will become payable in the event of the
holder's termination of employment shall be determined by the Administrator;
provided, however, that the term of the loan, including extensions, shall not
exceed seven years. Unless the Administrator determines otherwise, when a loan
is made, shares of Stock having a Fair Market Value at least equal to the
principal amount of the loan shall be pledged by the holder to the Company as
security for payment of the unpaid balance of the loan, and such pledge shall be
evidenced by a pledge agreement, the terms of which shall be determined by the
Administrator, in its discretion; provided, however, that each loan shall comply
with all applicable laws, regulations and rules of the Board of Governors of the
Federal Reserve System and any other governmental agency having jurisdiction.

         (6) Limits on Transferability of Options.

                  (a) Subject to Section 5(6)(b), no Stock Option shall be
transferable by the optionee otherwise than by will or by the laws of descent
and distribution or pursuant to a "qualified domestic relations order," as such
term is defined in the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as



amended ("ERISA"), and all Stock Options shall be exercisable, during the
optionee's lifetime, only by the optionee or in accordance with the terms of a
qualified domestic relations order.

                  (b) The Administrator may, in its discretion, authorize all or
a portion of the Non-Qualified Stock Options to be granted to an optionee to be
on terms which permit transfer by such optionee to (i) the spouse, qualified
domestic partner, children, or grandchildren of the optionee and any other
persons related to the optionee as may be approved by the Administrator
("Immediate Family Members"), (ii) a trust or trusts for the exclusive benefit
of such Immediate Family Members, (iii) a partnership or partnerships in which
such Immediate Family Members are the only partners, or (iv) any other persons
or entities as may be approved by the Administrator, provided that (x) there may
be no consideration for any transfer unless approved by the Administrator, (y)
the stock option agreement pursuant to which such options are granted must be
approved by the Administrator, and must expressly provide for transferability in
a manner consistent with this Section 5(6)(b), and (z) subsequent transfers of
transferred Stock Options shall be prohibited except those in accordance with
Section 5(6)(a) or expressly approved by the Administrator. Following transfer,
any such Stock Options shall continue to be subject to the same terms and
conditions as were applicable immediately prior to transfer, provided that,
except for purposes of Sections 5(7) and 10(3) hereof, the terms "optionee,"
"Stock Option holder" and "Participant" shall be deemed to refer to the
transferee. The events of termination of employment contained in the option
agreement with respect to such Stock Options shall continue to be applied with
respect to the original optionee, following any which event the Stock Options
shall be exercisable by the transferee only to the extent, and for the periods
specified in such option agreements. Notwithstanding the transfer, the original
optionee will continue to be subject to the provisions of Section 10(3)
regarding payment of taxes, including the provisions entitling the Company to
deduct such taxes from amounts otherwise due to such optionee. Any transfer of a
Stock Option that was originally granted with DERs related thereto shall
automatically include the transfer of such DERs, any attempt to transfer such
Stock Option separately from such DERs shall be void, and such DERs shall
continue in effect according to their terms. "Qualified domestic partner" for
the purpose of this Section 5(6)(b) shall mean a domestic partner living in the
same household as the optionee and registered with, certified by, or otherwise
acknowledged by the county or other applicable governmental body as a domestic
partner or otherwise establishing such status in any manner satisfactory to the
Administrator.
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         (7) Annual Limit on Incentive Stock Options. To the extent that the
aggregate Fair Market Value (determined as of the date the Incentive Stock
Option is granted) of shares of Stock with respect to which Incentive Stock
Options granted to an optionee under this Plan and all other option plans of the
Company, its Parent Corporation or any Subsidiary become exercisable for the
first time by the optionee during any calendar year exceeds $100,000, such Stock
Options shall be treated as Non-Qualified Stock Options.

         (8) DERs. The Administrator shall have the discretion to grant DERs in
conjunction with grants of Stock Options pursuant to this Section 5. DERs may be
granted in either of two forms, "Current-pay DERs" and "Accrued DERs" and the
Administrator may condition the payment or accrual of amounts in respect thereof
subject to satisfaction of such performance objectives as the Administrator may
specify at the time of grant. Assuming satisfaction of any applicable
conditions, Current-pay DERs shall be paid concurrently with any dividends or
distributions paid on the Stock during the time the related Stock Options are
outstanding, or such portion of such time as the Administrator may determine, in
an amount equal to the value of the cash dividend (or Stock or other property
being distributed) per share being paid on the Stock times the number of shares
subject to the related Stock Options. Current-pay DERs are payable in cash,
Stock or such other property as may be distributed to stockholders, as the
Administrator shall determine at the time of grant. Accrued DERs may be accrued
in respect of cash dividends only or cash dividends and the value of any Stock
or other property distributed to stockholders, as the Administrator shall
determine at the time of grant. Assuming satisfaction of any applicable
conditions, Accrued DERs shall be accrued with respect to the related Stock
Options outstanding as of the date dividends are declared on the Company's Stock
in accordance with the following formula:

                                   (A x B) / C

under which "A" equals the number of shares subject to such Stock Options, "B"
equals the cash dividend per share or the value per share of the Stock or other
property being distributed, as the case may be, and "C" equals the Fair Market
Value per share of Stock on the dividend payment date. The Accrued DERs shall
represent shares of Stock which shall be issuable to the holder of the related
Stock Option proportionately as the holder exercises the Stock Option to which
the Accrued DERs relate, rounded down to the nearest whole number of shares.



DERs shall expire upon the expiration of the Stock Options to which they relate.
The Administrator shall specify at the time of grant whether dividends shall be
payable or credited on the shares of Stock represented by Accrued DERs.
Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, Accrued DERs granted with
respect to Stock Options shall be accrued only to the extent of the number of
shares of stock then reserved and available for issuance under the Plan in
excess of the number of shares subject to issuance pursuant to outstanding Stock
Option, Accrued DER, Stock Appreciation Right, Limited Stock Appreciation Right,
Deferred Stock, or Performance Share Awards.

SECTION 5A. STOCK OPTIONS FOR ELIGIBLE NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS.

         This Section 5A shall apply only to grants of Stock Options to Eligible
Non-Employee Directors.

                  (1) Each Eligible Non-Employee Director shall automatically be
granted, upon first
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becoming a director of the Company or any Subsidiary, a Non-Qualified Stock
Option to purchase 5,000 shares of Stock, provided that no Eligible Non-Employee
Director may receive more than one such grant for serving as a director of the
Company and one or more Subsidiaries. In addition, on the day after the annual
meeting of stockholders of the Company to be held in the calendar year 2002, and
on the day after each annual stockholders' meeting of the Company thereafter
during the term of the Plan, each Eligible Non-Employee Director of the Company
shall be granted a Non-Qualified Stock Option to purchase such number of shares
of Stock as the Board may determine. The option price per share of Stock
purchasable under such Stock Option shall be 100% of the Fair Market Value on
the date of grant. Each Stock Option granted to an Eligible Non-Employee
Director shall become exercisable on such date or dates as the Board may
determine. To the extent not exercised, installments shall accumulate and be
exercisable in whole or in part at any time after becoming exercisable but not
later than the date the Stock Option expires. Exercise shall be pursuant to any
method described in Section 5(4) and no Stock Option shall be exercisable more
than ten years after the date of grant. Any Stock Option issued under this
Section may include DERs, in the discretion of the Board.

         (2) Eligible Non-Employee Directors who receive grants of Stock Options
shall enter into a stock option agreement with the Company, which agreement
shall set forth, among other things, the exercise price of the option, the term
of the option and provisions regarding exercisability of the option granted
thereunder. The Stock Options granted under this section shall be Non-Qualified
Stock Options.

         (3) Non-Qualified Stock Options granted to Eligible Non-Employee
Directors hereunder shall be transferable only to the extent provided in
Sections 5(6)(a) and (b).

SECTION 6. STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS AND LIMITED STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS.

         (1) Grant and Exercise. Stock Appreciation Rights and Limited Stock
Appreciation Rights may be granted either alone ("Free Standing Rights") or in
conjunction with all or part of any Stock Option granted under the Plan
("Related Rights"). In the case of a Non-Qualified Stock Option, Related Rights
may be granted either at or after the time of the grant of such Stock Option. In
the case of an Incentive Stock Option, Related Rights may be granted only at the
time of the grant of the Incentive Stock Option.

         A Related Right or applicable portion thereof granted in conjunction
with a given Stock Option shall terminate and no longer be exercisable upon the
termination or exercise of the related Stock Option, except that, unless
otherwise provided by the Administrator at the time of grant, a Related Right
granted with respect to less than the full number of shares covered by a related
Stock Option shall only be reduced if and to the extent that the number of
shares covered by the exercise or termination of the related Stock Option
exceeds the number of shares not covered by the Stock Appreciation Right.

         A Related Right may be exercised by an optionee, in accordance with
paragraph (2) of this
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Section 6, by surrendering the applicable portion of the related Stock Option.
Upon such exercise and surrender, the optionee shall be entitled to receive an
amount determined in the manner prescribed in paragraph (2) of this Section 6.



Stock Options which have been so surrendered, in whole or in part, shall no
longer be exercisable to the extent the Related Rights have been so exercised.

         (2) Terms and Conditions. Stock Appreciation Rights shall be subject to
such terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan, as
shall be determined from time to time by the Administrator, including the
following:

                  (a) Stock Appreciation Rights that are Related Rights
("Related Stock Appreciation Rights") shall be exercisable only at such time or
times and to the extent that the Stock Options to which they relate shall be
exercisable in accordance with the provisions of Section 5 and this Section 6;
provided, however, that no Related Stock Appreciation Right shall be exercisable
during the first six months of its term, except that this additional limitation
shall not apply in the event of death or Disability of the optionee prior to the
expiration of such six-month period.

                  (b) Upon the exercise of a Related Stock Appreciation Right,
an optionee shall be entitled to receive up to, but not more than, an amount in
cash or that number of shares of Stock (or in some combination of cash and
shares of Stock) equal in value to the excess of the Fair Market Value of one
share of Stock as of the date of exercise over the option price per share
specified in the related Stock Option multiplied by the number of shares of
Stock in respect of which the Related Stock Appreciation Right is being
exercised, with the Administrator having the right to determine the form of
payment.

                  (c) Related Stock Appreciation Rights shall be transferable or
exercisable only when and to the extent that the underlying Stock Option would
be transferable or exercisable under paragraph (6) of Section 5.

                  (d) Upon the exercise of a Related Stock Appreciation Right,
the Stock Option or part thereof to which such Related Stock Appreciation Right
is related shall be deemed to have been exercised for the purpose of the
limitation set forth in Section 3 on the number of shares of Stock to be issued
under the Plan.

                  (e) A Related Stock Appreciation Right granted in connection
with an Incentive Stock Option may be exercised only if and when the Fair Market
Value of the Stock subject to the Incentive Stock Option exceeds the exercise
price of such Stock Option.

                  (f) Stock Appreciation Rights that are Free Standing Rights
("Free Standing Stock Appreciation Rights") shall be exercisable at such time or
times and subject to such terms and conditions as shall be determined by the
Administrator at or after grant; provided, however, that no Free Standing Stock
Appreciation Right shall be exercisable during the first six months of its term,
except that this limitation shall not apply in the event of death or Disability
of the recipient of the Free Standing Stock Appreciation Right prior to the
expiration of such six-month period.

                  (g) The term of each Free Standing Stock Appreciation Right
shall be fixed by the Administrator, but no Free Standing Stock Appreciation
Right shall be exercisable more than ten years after the date such right is
granted.
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                  (h) Upon the exercise of a Free Standing Stock Appreciation
Right, a recipient shall be entitled to receive up to, but not more than, an
amount in cash or that number of shares of Stock (or any combination of cash or
shares of Stock) equal in value to the excess of the Fair Market Value of one
share of Stock as of the date of exercise over the price per share specified in
the Free Standing Stock Appreciation Right (which price shall be no less than
100% of the Fair Market Value of the Stock on the date of grant) multiplied by
the number of shares of Stock with respect to which the right is being
exercised, with the Administrator having the right to determine the form of
payment.

                  (i) Free Standing Stock Appreciation Rights shall be
transferable or exercisable subject to the provisions governing the
transferability and exercisability of Stock Options set forth in paragraphs (3)
and (6) of Section 5.

                  (j) In the event of the termination of an employee who has
been granted one or more Free Standing Stock Appreciation Rights, such rights
shall be exercisable to the same extent that a Stock Option would have been
exercisable in the event of the termination of the optionee.

                  (k) Limited Stock Appreciation Rights may only be exercised
within the 30-day period following a "Change of Control" (as defined by the



Administrator at the time of grant), and, with respect to Limited Stock
Appreciation Rights that are Related Rights ("Related Limited Stock Appreciation
Rights"), only to the extent that the Stock Options to which they relate shall
be exercisable in accordance with the provisions of Section 5 and this Section
6; provided, however, that no Related Limited Stock Appreciation Right shall be
exercisable during the first six months of its term, except that this additional
limitation shall not apply in the event of death or Disability of the optionee
prior to the expiration of such six-month period.

                  (l) Upon the exercise of a Limited Stock Appreciation Right,
the recipient shall be entitled to receive an amount in cash equal in value to
the excess of the "Change of Control Price" (as defined by the Administrator at
the time of grant) of one share of Stock as of the date of exercise over (A) the
option price per share specified in the related Stock Option, or (B) in the case
of a Limited Stock Appreciation Right which is a Free Standing Stock
Appreciation Right, the price per share specified in the Free Standing Stock
Appreciation Right, such excess to be multiplied by the number of shares in
respect of which the Limited Stock Appreciation Right shall have been exercised.

                  (m) For the purpose of the limitation set forth in Section 3
on the number of shares to be issued under the Plan, the grant or exercise of
Free Standing Stock Appreciation Rights shall be deemed to constitute the grant
or exercise, respectively, of Stock Options with respect to the number of shares
of Stock with respect to which such Free Standing Stock Appreciation Rights were
so granted or exercised.

SECTION 7. RESTRICTED STOCK, DEFERRED STOCK, AND PERFORMANCE SHARES.

                  (1) General. Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance
Share awards may be

                                       13
                                                                 EXHIBIT 10.14.5

issued either alone or in addition to other awards granted under the Plan. The
Administrator shall determine the Eligible Employees to whom, and the time or
times at which, grants of Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance Share
awards shall be made; the number of shares to be awarded; the price, if any, to
be paid by the recipient of Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance
Share awards; the Restricted Period (as defined in Section 7(3)) applicable to
Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance Share awards; the performance
objectives applicable to Performance Share, Restricted Stock, or Deferred Stock
awards; the date or dates on which restrictions applicable to such Restricted
Stock, or Deferred Stock awards shall lapse during such Restricted Period; and
all other conditions of the Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, and Performance
Share awards. The Administrator may also condition the grant of Restricted
Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance Share awards upon the exercise of Stock
Options or upon such other criteria as the Administrator may determine, in its
sole discretion. The provisions of Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock, or
Performance Share awards need not be the same with respect to each recipient.

         (2) Awards and Certificates. The prospective recipient of a Restricted
Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance Share award shall not have any rights with
respect to such award, unless and until such recipient has executed an agreement
evidencing the award (a "Restricted Stock Award Agreement," "Deferred Stock
Award Agreement," or "Performance Share Award Agreement," as appropriate) and
delivered a fully executed copy thereof to the Company, within a period of sixty
days (or such other period as the Administrator may specify) after the award
date. Except as otherwise provided below in this Section 7(2), (i) each
Participant who is awarded Restricted Stock or Performance Shares shall be
issued a stock certificate in respect of such shares of Restricted Stock or
Performance Shares; and (ii) such certificate shall be registered in the name of
the Participant, and shall bear an appropriate legend referring to the terms,
conditions, and restrictions applicable to such award, substantially in the
following form:

                  "The transferability of this certificate and the shares of
         stock represented hereby are subject to the terms and conditions
         (including forfeiture) of the 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock
         Plan and a Restricted Stock Award Agreement or Performance Share Award
         Agreement entered into between the registered owner and Redwood Trust,
         Inc. Copies of such Plan and Agreement are on file in the offices of
         Redwood Trust, Inc."

         The Company shall require that the stock certificates evidencing such
shares be held in the custody of the Company until the restrictions thereon
shall have lapsed, and that, as a condition of any Restricted Stock award or
Performance Share award, the Participant shall have delivered a stock power,
endorsed in blank, relating to the Stock covered by such award.

         (3) Restrictions and Conditions. The Restricted Stock, Deferred Stock,
and Performance Share awards granted pursuant to this Section 7 shall be subject
to the following restrictions and conditions:
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                  (a) Subject to the provisions of the Plan and the Restricted
Stock, Deferred Stock, or Performance Share award agreement, during such period
as may be set by the Administrator commencing on the grant date (the "Restricted
Period"), the Participant shall not be permitted to sell, transfer, pledge, or
assign shares of Restricted Stock, Performance Shares, or Deferred Stock awarded
under the Plan; provided, however, that the Administrator may, in its sole
discretion, provide for the lapse of such restrictions in installments and may
accelerate or waive such restrictions in whole or in part based on such factors
and such circumstances as the Administrator may determine, in its sole
discretion, including, but not limited to, the attainment of certain performance
related goals, the Participant's termination, death, or Disability or the
occurrence of a "Change of Control" (as defined by the Administrator at the time
of the grant).

                  (b) Except as provided in paragraph (3)(a) of this Section 7,
the Participant shall have, with respect to the shares of Restricted Stock or
Performance Shares, all of the rights of a stockholder of the Company, including
the right to vote the shares, and the right to receive any dividends thereon
during the Restricted Period. With respect to Deferred Stock awards, the
Participant shall generally not have the rights of a stockholder of the Company,
including the right to vote the shares during the Restricted Period; provided,
however, that, except as otherwise specified by the Administrator at time of
grant, dividends declared during the Restricted Period with respect to the
number of shares covered by a Deferred Stock award shall accrue to the
Participant. Certificates for shares of unrestricted Stock shall be delivered to
the Participant promptly after, and only after, the Restricted Period shall
expire without forfeiture in respect of such shares covered by the award of
Restricted Stock, Performance Shares, or Deferred Stock, except as the
Administrator, in its sole discretion, shall otherwise determine.

                  (c) Subject to the provisions of the Restricted Stock,
Deferred Stock, or Performance Share award agreement and this Section 7, upon
termination of employment for any reason during the Restricted Period, all
shares subject to any restriction as of the date of such termination shall be
forfeited by the Participant, and the Participant shall only receive the amount,
if any, paid by the Participant for such Restricted Stock or Performance Shares,
plus simple interest on such amount at the rate of 8% per year.

SECTION 8. AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION.

         The Board may amend, alter, or discontinue the Plan, but no amendment,
alteration, or discontinuation (1) may impair the rights of a Participant under
any award theretofore granted without such Participant's consent, or (2) without
the approval of the stockholders:

         (a) except as provided in Section 3, increase the total number of
shares of Stock for which awards may be granted under the Plan;

         (b) change the employees or class of employees eligible to participate
in the Plan;

         (c) materially change the performance measures set forth in Section 2
of the Plan; or

         (d) extend the maximum option period under paragraph (2) of Section 5
of the Plan.

         The Administrator may amend the terms of any award theretofore granted,
prospectively or retroactively, but, subject to Section 3, no such amendment
shall impair the rights of any holder without his or her consent.
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SECTION 9. UNFUNDED STATUS OF PLAN.

         The Plan is intended to constitute an "unfunded" plan for incentive
compensation. With respect to any payments not yet made to a Participant or
optionee by the Company, nothing contained herein shall give any such
Participant or optionee any rights that are greater than those of a general
creditor of the Company.

SECTION 10. GENERAL PROVISIONS.

         (1) The Administrator may require each person purchasing shares



pursuant to a Stock Option to represent to and agree with the Company in writing
that such person is acquiring the shares without a view to distribution thereof.
The certificates for such shares may include any legend which the Administrator
deems appropriate to reflect any restrictions on transfer.

         All certificates for shares of Stock delivered under the Plan shall be
subject to such stock-transfer orders and other restrictions as the
Administrator may deem advisable under the rules, regulations, and other
requirements of the Commission, any stock exchange upon which the Stock is then
listed, and any applicable federal or state securities law, and the
Administrator may cause a legend or legends to be placed on any such
certificates to make appropriate reference to such restrictions.

         (2) Nothing contained in the Plan shall prevent the Board from adopting
other or additional compensation arrangements, subject to stockholder approval
if such approval is required; and such arrangements may be either generally
applicable or applicable only in specific cases. The adoption of the Plan shall
not confer upon any employee of the Company or any Subsidiary any right to
continued employment with the Company or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, nor
shall it interfere in any way with the right of the Company or a Subsidiary to
terminate the employment of any of its employees at any time.

         (3) Each Participant shall, no later than the date as of which the
value of an award first becomes includable in the gross income of the
Participant for federal income tax purposes, pay to the Company, or make
arrangements satisfactory to the Administrator regarding payment of, any
federal, state, or local taxes of any kind required by law to be withheld with
respect to the award. The obligations of the Company under the Plan shall be
conditional on the making of such payments or arrangements, and the Company
(and, where applicable, its Subsidiaries) shall, to the extent permitted by law,
have the right to deduct any such taxes from any payment of any kind otherwise
due to the Participant.

         (4) No member of the Board or the Administrator, nor any officer or
employee of the Company acting on behalf of the Board or the Administrator,
shall be personally liable for any action, determination, or interpretation
taken or made in good faith with respect to the Plan, and all members of the
Board or the Administrator and each and any officer or employee of the Company
acting on their behalf shall, to the extent permitted by law, be fully
indemnified and protected by the Company in respect of any such action,
determination or interpretation.
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         (5) The Administrator may permit or require a Participant to subject
any award granted hereunder to any deferred compensation, deferred stock
issuance, or similar plan that may be made available to Participants by the
Company from time to time. The Administrator may establish such rules and
procedures for participation in such deferral plans as it may deem appropriate,
in its sole discretion.

SECTION 11. EFFECTIVE DATE OF PLAN.

         The Plan became effective (the "Effective Date") on May 9, 2002, the
date the Company's stockholders formally approved the Plan.

SECTION 12. TERM OF PLAN.

         The Plan shall remain in full force and effect unless terminated by the
Board or no further shares of Stock remain available for awards to be granted
under Section 3 and there are no outstanding awards that remain to become
vested, exercised, or free of restrictions.
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 23.3

                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration
Statement on Form S-8 of our report dated February 26, 2002, relating to the
consolidated financial statements, which appears in Redwood Trust, Inc.'s Annual
Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001. We also consent to the
incorporation by reference of our report dated February 26, 2002 relating to the
financial statement schedules, which appears in such Annual Report on Form
10-K/A.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
San Francisco, California
May 28, 2002


